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(AS-11)
April 7, 2014
Members Excused:
P. Crume, L. Herzig, H. Kubo, S. Lam, A. Nambiar, S. Schlievert

Members Absent:
C. Bernthal, C. Caprau, L. Crask, H. Deoghare, K. Dyer, C. Egan, C. Herrera, S. Lin, N. Obrien (ASI), L. Rios, J. Wang, J. Whiting
A meeting of the Academic Senate was called to order by Chair Williams at 4:11 p.m. in the Library Auditorium, Room 2206.

1.
Approval of the Agenda.  

MSC to approve the agenda.
2.
Approval of the Minutes of 2/24/14 and 3/3/14.
MSC to approve the Minutes of 2/24/14.

Senator Tsukimura (Biology) requested the Minutes of 3/3/14 be amended to mark him present.

MSC to approve the Minutes of 3/3/14 as amended.

3.
Communications and Announcements. 


A.
Administrative Searches.

1. Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs.
President Castro introduced Dr. Lynnette Zelezny, who has been appointed the next Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs. President Castro thanked Senator Tsukimura, who chaired the search committee, and the other members for their work on the search committee.
2. Vice President for University Advancement.

President Castro stated that this search is in process and he encouraged faculty to participate in the campus-wide forums that will take place in the coming weeks.

B.
Faculty Salaries.
President Castro stated that he is working with the Cabinet in planning next year’s budget and they are working to set aside money for an equity salary program in the event current contract negotiations allow it to be implemented.
Senator Karr (Music) asked if President Castro would implement the Equity III component of the current contract. President Castro stated that the current budget was already set before he arrived and so there is no funding available to enact the immediate Equity III raises; instead, he is looking to work through next year’s budget.

Senator Kensinger (State-wide) asked why funding is not available for Equity III when other programs, such as the tablet initiative, are being funded. President Castro stated that the tablet initiative is being funded with one-time funds, which could not be used to sustain permanent salary increases.

Senator Chapman (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) asked if the future equity program would be campus wide. President Castro stated that it would apply to all faculty and staff, campus-wide. Discussion ensued.
Senator Slagter (Women’s Studies) asked for clarification about two budget issues:
1. Senator Slagter asked if Schools/Colleges now have to pay benefit costs for part-timers. Provost Hoff stated that he would have to get more information to answer this question. Dean Gonzalez stated that this question may be related to an ongoing discussion about whether Colleges/Schools will have to pay benefits for assigned-time. Provost Hoff stated that Colleges/Schools will not have to pay benefits on assigned-time.

2. Senator Slagter stated that although Provost Covino had stipulated that cohort faculty salaries were to be paid in part by Provost Office funds, their salaries are now being put solely on the Colleges/Schools. Provost Hoff stated that cohort faculty salaries are being paid through the Provost’s Office as promised; the Provost’s Office contribution is half of the starting salary, which will continue to be funded by the Provost’s Office, but future salary increases come out of the College/School budget as with all faculty. Discussion ensued re: the source and allocation of funding for cohort faculty.

President Castro offered to have a budget overview presented to the Senate at the end of the semester.

Senator Fulop (Linguistics) stated that he and other faculty will be presenting a request to increase Library funding for book acquisition.

Senator Kensinger encouraged all senators to contact Governor Brown prior to the May Revise of the state budget.

Senator Karr stated that faculty, who have been passed over for several years, need to be a priority in the next budget.

C.
Café Academy.

Provost Hoff announced that the final Café Academy of the year will be held on Wednesday, April 23 from 4-6pm.
D.
WASC.

Associate Provost Zelezny announced that there will be Q&A campus forums on Monday, April 28 and Tuesday, April 29 from 9-10am. All writers of the university self-study will be present to answer questions, and all questions/concerns will be recorded so the self-study group can review and incorporate attention to them in the final revisions.
Dr. Zelezny thanked Dr. John Shields for his volunteer work on revisions to the self-study. The Senate applauded Dr. Shields for his generous work on the WASC review.

Dr. Shields stated that part of the WASC review includes assessment of faculty participation in the governance of the university. He encouraged senators to continue to participate actively to demonstrate the quality of shared governance at Fresno State.
E.
Armenian Genocide Memorial.

Senator Der Mugrdechian (Armenian Studies) presented the rationale and proposed design for a campus memorial to mark all genocides of the 20th century. The memorial will be paid for entirely with private funds.
F.
State-wide Senate Report.

Senator Kensinger (State-wide) and Senator Benavides (State-wide) presented a summary of activities at the most recent Academic Senate of the California State University (ASCSU) meeting. A full written report will be provided to the Senate in the near future.
G.
DISCOVERe Tablet Initiative.

Chris Volkerts presented an update on the current status of the program. Some concerns raised by faculty that have been addressed include:

• The program is platform agnostic – there is no preference among iPad, Android, or Windows.

• The Fresno State Foundation has provided a $600,000 grant to offset costs to students: reduced cost of tablet, paid warranty and support, data plan; the Kennel Bookstore is providing free keyboards.
• Faculty Learning Communities have received assigned-time and/or professional development funds for redesigning courses. The second cohort is current being recruited, with a third to follow.

Mr. Volkerts distributed a list of Frequently Asked Questions.

Senator Kensinger asked about internet access for students off campus. Mr. Volkerts stated that the included data plan provides access free for the first year. Senator Kensinger asked about keyboarding training. Mr. Volkerts stated that he will contact the student training planners to ensure it is incorporated.

Senator Kensinger stated that tablet programs at some K-12 schools have raised privacy concerns (e.g., remote activation of cameras to spy on students). Mr. Volkerts stated that the tablets are student property, not the university’s, so there is no mechanism for this kind of invasion of privacy (just as with students’ phones).

A senator asked about ownership of intellectual property created on student tablets. Mr. Volkerts stated that tablet-generated content would be treated the same as any other intellectual property under current university policy. Another senator asked about accessibility. Mr. Volkerts stated that access has been a key component of every aspect of the program, including device and app selection, training, etc.
The Senate adjourned at 5:15 pm.

The next scheduled meeting of the Academic Senate will be announced.

An Agenda will be distributed prior to the meeting.
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